TOWN OF PORT REXTON 
Minutes 
Regular Meeting 
Wednesday, August 12, 2020
6:30 P.M. 

Meeting held at Recreation Room to provide ample room for social distancing restrictions.

Present at the meeting were:
Mayor Dean Bailey                            Deputy Mayor Jeff Piercey                                          Councillor Shirley Clark                    Councillor Sonja Mills                       Councillor Roland Taylor                  Councillor John Vivian                      Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long
Councillor Fisher is unavoidably absent due to prior commitments 

Mayor Bailey convened the meeting at 6:30
MOTION #31 - 2020– Taylor/Vivian; resolved the minutes of the meeting held on July 9, 2020 shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
MOTION #32 - 2020– Clark/Mills; resolved the Agenda of this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Business Arising and Reports
Fire Department up-date: The Fire Department continue their training and meetings according to the regulations adjusting their operations accordingly during this level of Covid-19 pandemic.  There was an issue with the tanker truck regarding the drive shaft, which also cause other problems. All the repairs have been done and the truck is working fine again. The Auxiliary took care of the repairs through the Fire Truck Funds. 

Community Development and Planning: 
There’s still not much progress with the Union Store property. The present survey completed on the adjoining property is in error and will need to be changed by the surveyor. This will be the next step before the work on plumbing and electrical begins. The Clerk will make contact with a land surveyor to proceed with the Town’s own survey. 

As to the well and easement on this property and on all other properties that have the town artesian wells, there are on-going discussions with the Department of Environment, Climate Change and Municipalities, in particular the Water Management Division. The foremost concern is that with all the wells located on private property and given the issues with the well on Long Lane, is it even practical moving forward for the Town to even be managing the wells? If suitable agreements are not possible with every property owner and every user, then the town cannot be expected to continue to govern these wells. 
These aforementioned two issues have been ongoing and costing the town a considerable sum in searches, letters, surveying, emails, phone calls and other legal fees. As well, the on-going struggle with Crown Lands has only added to the costs. 

Council’s lawyer is sympathetic to the financial situations in a small town and will have a new proposal drawn up for discussion to supply any necessary future legal services on an on-going basis.
Waste Management: 
All is working well at the waste site. Alfred continues to supervise the dumping, collecting user fees where appropriate, and taking the recycling to the depot. With the allowance of only 10 bags to the depot per week, the recycling is piling up fast. The word will be spread that it would be appreciated if anyone who is making a trip to Bonavista would offer to take a few bags to the depot for us.   
JCP Project:
The project is now close to halfway done. There have been many repairs and improvements made to town infrastructure. Additional benches, picnic tables and waste containers have been made and are in place and some of the trail-ways cleared. Repairs and painting have been completed at the Fire Hall and the old bridge removed and a new one is being constructed to the emergency exit on the side of the Fire Hall. Repair work and painting is being done and will continue on the bleachers, dug-outs, and fencing at the ball field in the Community Park. Work is on-going and the project will end on 2020-09-26.
CORRESPONDENCE
- A proposal was received from a property owner to proceed with   construction of a tourism related development on his property on Batson’s Road. Since this undertaking is compliant with the town zoning and development regulations and will contribute to the growth of our town, a motion was made.


MOTION #33 - 2020– Mills/Taylor; resolved the Port Rexton Town Council have “Approved in Principle” the development of the above mentioned property as per the proposal submitted. This approval is contingent, of course, on the approval of any other relevant agencies and/or departments. All in favor, Motion carried. 
- A letter was received from the Gas Tax Secretariat informing Council of a revision in the Ultimate Recipient Gax Tax Agreement. During the Covid-19 Pandemic changes were made to allow communities to, if necessary, proceed with an essential project and submit the proposal later, before years end.
Letter filed for future reference. 
- A total of nine letters have been received from Crown Lands, one for each property that Council had requested clearance for in relation to land sales. Each letter indicates that the Town must satisfy itself that the Crown had no interest or leave it up to anyone who bids on and buys property to satisfy themselves that the Crown has no interest in the property. This is not acceptable and will become an on-going battle in the coming months. 
Contact has already been made, in writing, by the town’s lawyer, with the applicable departments of the Provincial Government on this matter.

-A letter was received from the Bishop White Softball League expressing their excitement in being the host school for the 2020 SSNL 2A Varsity Girls Softball Provincials being held in October. They are requesting support in form of a donation to help prepare for this up-coming event. This is an honour for our school and softball league and worthy of support. 
MOTION #34- 2020 – Clark/Taylor; resolved there will be a donation in the amount of $500 given in support of this event. All in favour, Motion carried.

- An unsigned, undated, handwritten note was received from someone suggesting that the beaches be cleaned up since there are people working in the community. This clean-up is part of the summer planning anyway and is a work in progress. 
- A request was received from a future resident, who has a new house under construction, to connect to the community artesian well located on Rocky Hill Road, near his house. Since there are presently no issues with the water supply of this well a motion was made to allow the connection.
MOTION #35 - 2020– Taylor/Clark; resolved the approval of the connection as stated above, with the usual condition being in effect, that if shortage of water supply should occur, then the last person to have connected would have to be the first to disconnect and so forth. All in favor, Motion carried. 
Finances

Invoices for confirmation and for payment from: 
Ervin Locke & Son’s for waste site clean-up: $4347.00
JCP Materials & Supplies: Bartlett’s Electrical:$903.78
                                      J.T. Swyer’s Ltd:   $252.30   

McGinnes Cooper for legal services:            $4,540.55
Sherwood Enterprises Ltd. Road Grading:    $1,679.00                                             

Also regular expenses, waste site, utilities, salaries, monthly remittances and pre-authorized insurance payments for July.  

MOTION #36- 2020 – Vivian/Clark; resolved all invoices be paid, as received, approval of payment of the regular monthly bills, and confirm the other related invoices that have been paid to date. All in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk presented a brief financial report indicating the finances are in good order to date. Taxes have been received at a steady pace in both Property and Business payments. Those whom have not paid by August 31/20 will be receiving a statement of their account and unpaid balance at that time. Anyone with out-standing water rates will be in danger of being disconnected from the well-house. 
General Business

It seems that there are a few Contractors who have not paid their yearly waste site fees. Although some contractors have not had as much construction as normal this year, it is not a fair process if every company uses the site from time to time and only a few are paying the fees. This process will be changed and those who have not paid will not have access to the site without paying the fees per visit. 

The Bonavista Biennale have requested to use the Union Store and the Old Post Office for the artists displays for next years Biennale 2021 exhibits. It was agreed that the Old Post Office space can be used again, however the Union Store space will depend on how this building is being used at that time, since there may be other permanent additions and changes for the use of the interior as the construction is completed.

No further business so the meeting adjourned at 7:50 pm on a motion (37) by Councillor Vivian and 2nd by Councillor Taylor. Next meeting will be scheduled in September at a place determined by safety recommendations at that time.  

_______________________              _____________________ 

Mayor Dean Bailey                               Clerk/Manager Lois Long

